NEWSLETTER
TOWN OF LEVERETT                       www.leverett.ma.us
APRIL 2021
ANNUAL TOWN MEETING MAY 1, 2021
Positions up for election and known candidates running:

Assessors: One two-year, one three year: Cat Ford, Jim Staros;
Board of Health: two three-year terms: John Hillman, vacancy;
Constable: one three-year: Brian Emond; 

Finance Committee: one three-year;
Library Trustees: two three-year terms: Lisa Sullivan-Werner; Rachel Flint; Frank Battisti; Ann Watson;
Moderator: one three-year term: Larry Farber;
Planning Board: two five-year terms: Richard Natthorst; Tim Shores;
School Committee: two three-year terms, one one-year term: Jess Rocheleau; Aaron Buford; Becky Tew;
Select Board: one two-year term, one three-year term: Julie Shively, Melissa Colbert, Jed Proujansky.
____________________________

Notes from Around Town

· Candidate’s Night!! The Select Board will host candidates running for contested elections at their April 27 meeting at 7:00 pm. Go to leverett.ma.us and click on the April 27 Select Board meeting to give a listen.
· Transfer Station summer hours: Wednesday 4pm to 7pm. Saturday and Sunday 9:30 am to 1pm. ** Note: The Transfer Station will be open on May 1 from 1-4:00 pm instead of 9:30-1:00 to allow employees to attend Town Meeting.
NEXT NEWSLETTER DEADLINES

1 June 2021



1 October 2021
Send news items and a summer full of COVID-free festivities to Lisa Stratford, Box 300, Leverett, MA 01054; leave them in the Newsletter box at Town Hall or email to townclerk@leverett.ma.us.  
Candidate Statement:

Planning Board

My name is Tim Shores, and I intend to run for the Planning Board in service to the greater good of Leverett. I moved to town with my wife and kid three years ago. Our kid is finishing up first grade at LES, and we've been actively involved with the school. Last spring, I joined the Leverett Education Foundation board to help raise money for the school, and by late fall we had raised more than $30,000 from this generous community. Last summer, I was appointed to the Town Revenue Committee, an excellent and boisterous crew under the chairship of Michael Dover. We've dug into data about budget, tax rate and property value assessments, met with numerous third parties about economic development options and constraints, and explored many ways by which a small, rural town could go about sustainable economic development. On this committee, I learned about the problem of affordability in Leverett. In recognition of the seriousness of this problem, I have joined the Tax Relief Committee. My tradecraft by day is data analysis, revenue management and funding development at Hope for Haiti, an international development NGO with programming in education, healthcare, clean water and sanitation, economic development and agriculture, impacting 300,000 people in southern Haiti. By night, I research, write and wrangle data for international nonprofits with missions to mitigate climate change, fight for environmental justice, and promote regenerative land use and agriculture. I'm trained in conflict resolution by mediation. The Planning Board plays a central role in delivering on our economic sustainability by helping to resolve conflicts in zoning, permitting and land use needs, and to sustain the balance between private property and commonwealth. Social solidarity depends on a good Planning Board, and I'd find it deeply rewarding to be elected to our great Planning Board.
Tim Shores

Need Childcare during Town Meeting?
The Social Justice Committee (SJC) is trying to get a sense of how many families might utilize free childcare during Town Meeting on Saturday May 1st. 
     Childcare will be offered between 8:45am-3pm. Childcare will be provided, masked and outside, by Amherst High School students. We have the capacity to care for children ages 3-12. Parents must provide snacks/lunch, water and sunscreen or bug repellent as needed. There will not be space for naps and children who need diaper changes will need to have a diaper bag with wipes, change of clothes and diaper pad.

This is not a registration form it’s just a way for us to get a sense of numbers. If you want childcare during Town Meeting you can just show up and if there is space childcare will be provided as late as 3pm. You will be asked to complete a brief info sheet about your child and a liability waiver so please get there a bit early to make sure there is time to do that. We want to offer care to any parents that need it so if your child has any special needs please be in touch ahead of time by emailing leverett.sjc@gmail.com so we can make sure we have the right accommodations. PLEASE help us have enough child care coverage for everyone by completing this very brief survey!  http://bit.ly/TMchildcare
Select Board
Since February 1, the Finance Committee and Select Board have been meeting with town departments to develop the FY2022 budget for review and vote at Town Meeting, hopefully taking place under fair skies Saturday, May 1 in the elementary school parking lot. The Board of Health lifted the meeting restriction it imposed this past winter citing state COVID-19 requirements. The rain date is May 8, same time, same place. Starting this year, and in response to results from a recent Social Justice Committee survey, the Transfer Station will postpone its hours to 1 to 4 PM on Town Meeting day, allowing Station employees to attend the meeting, and encouraging residents to attend the meeting rather than throwing out their trash. A visit to the Transfer Station immediately following Town Meeting should make the visit more interesting.

The total FY2022 budget is $6,540,921, a 3.9% increase over FY2021 resulting in an estimated $0.67 increase in the tax rate to $20.40/$1,000 assessed property value. Impact on a $300,000 property will be an increase of $200.41. As with all municipalities, the primary budget drivers are the schools, which are approximately 65% of the total. Details of the proposed budget can be found elsewhere in this newsletter. Most departments stayed within guidelines recommended by the Finance Committee, however, cuts to most departmental increase requests were necessary to minimize cost increases, contain the tax rate, and contain the total tax burden per household.

Town business has proceeded apace despite COVID-19. Mike Fair, Chair, Board of Health has had his hands full, first hiring Mary Ryan to serve as contact tracer for all Leverett COVID-19 cases and suspected cases. Mike then proposed hiring someone to conduct outreach to Leverett seniors who may need help with vaccination appointments, transportation to vaccination sites, etc. Diana Bella will be carrying out outreach on an ongoing basis or until our entire senior citizen demographic is vaccinated.

Construction of the Amherst waterline to Teawaddle Hill Road homes affected by the landfill can begin with recent approval of an SRF (State Revolving Fund) loan. Construction will begin as soon as bidding is completed. The project is expected to cost just over $1.9 million and will increase the tax rate an estimated $0.53/$1,000 assessed property value beginning next year and for the following nineteen years. 

Senator Jo Comerford, represented by her Chief of Staff (and certified Leverett townie) Jared Freedman, and Representative Natalie Blais of Sunderland paid the Select Board a visit during our February 16 regular meeting to provide annual updates on their work on and off Beacon Hill. Sen Comerford is focused on many issues including education funding, Proposition 2½ and health care. Rep. Blais discussed her efforts on a Buy Local Initiative that resulted in a $200 million pavement fund to supplement Chapter 90 funding. 

Margie has been actively soliciting ideas for the Massachusetts One Stop for Growth state grant funnel. We can submit up to five project concepts and the following were chosen by the Select Board: Amherst water line, Dudleyville road reconstruction, photovoltaic micro-grid study, ADA walkways, and a Town Master Plan.

The Recreation Committee approached the Select Board to express concern over plans by the Library Trustees to install solar power panels at the south end of the community field near the library. Diane Crowe, Rec Committee Chair, and committee member Apple Ahearn explained the importance of preserving for recreational purposes only the limited open recreational space in Leverett. An article addressing this issue will appear on this year’s annual meeting warrant.

One final note: Jim Field, long-time Emergency Director for Leverett will be stepping down from his position in the coming year. Jim chaired the Emergency Planning Board for several years and has shepherded many new initiatives. Most recently he was tasked with developing cooperatively with FRCOG the Leverett Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness Plan, a document that may see increasing use as we experience ongoing impacts of climate change. Jim also worked with FRCOG to develop a COVID-19 vaccination clinic that, although never implemented, nonetheless demonstrated to all involved that Leverett has the volunteer and employee resources to carry out a sophisticated public safety exercise with confidence. The town is grateful for your service, Jim.

See everyone at Town Meeting!

Tom Hankinson

Many Safe Returns Fund: UPDATE

Last year, in response to the challenges faced by Leverett Elementary School because of the pandemic, the Leverett Education Foundation and LES PTO were able to raise over $30,000 through the Many Safe Returns Fund to help LES staff and teachers continue to provide the best possible education to our children.

Several months ago, we reported disbursements from the Fund to the school totaling more than $20,000 for technology hardware and software, professional development, curriculum and instructional materials, and in-person learning resources.

We are happy to report a further grant of $4,200 to enable the school to rent three large tents for the remainder of the school year.  These tents will be used as open-air lunchroom facilities, for music classes, and for other instructional purposes.  Thank you, Leverett, for continuing to support our school!
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APPLICATION FOR A 2021 DOG LICENSE
Male ($10.00)


Neutered Male ($5.00)


Female ($10.00)


Spayed female* ($5.00)


Name of owner













Phone






Address
























Renewal ________ or New _______ license

Name of dog














 Age







Breed















Color






Send check payable to Town of Leverett, proof of rabies immunization, proof of rabies immunization, proof of rabies immunization, *proof of spaying, and a business-size self-addressed stamped envelope to Town Clerk, Box 300, Leverett 01054.  Documents will be returned with license.

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Town meeting is May 1, 2021 at 9:00 am outside of the Leverett School

Please bring:

Chairs; an umbrella for sun or rain; masks, (we also will have some available for those that do not have one, as they will be required.  Anyone with a medical reason not to wear a mask will be seated in a separate area.); sun protection, insect repellant, water, snacks (the Village Coop will also have some for sale); a copy of the warrant and budget from this Newsletter; and a pen or pencil for ballot votes.

Seating will be at least 6 feet apart by household units.  One bathroom at the school will be accessible with the rest of the school sectioned off.  Speakers will be asked to come to stationary microphones to make comments or ask questions.  

We also ask you to check whether you are experiencing any of the following symptoms and if the answer is yes, please do not come for the safety of others:  fever, chills, cough, shortness of breath, or a sore throat.  Also, if you are in quarantine or isolation, or recently exposed to a COVID-19 positive person please do not attend. 
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